





Women and drug policy in Eastern and Southern Africa

Julia Stanyard

NOVEMBER 2023

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Julia Stanyard is a senior analyst at the GI-TOC's Observatory of Illicit Economies in East and Southern Africa. Her current research focuses are Russian organized crime and mercenary groups in Africa, and gang violence in South Africa. Previously, her work has focused on drug trafficking, drug policy and illegal trade in cultural property.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The ESACD is funded by the European Union. The contents of this publication can in no way be taken to reflect the views or position of the European Union.

Contents

SUMMARY	4
WOMEN'S DIFFERING EXPERIENCES OF DRUG USE	4
DISPARITIES IN ACCESS TO HEALTH SERVICES Disparities in health outcomes	
THE IMPACT OF DRUG LAW ENFORCEMENT ON WOMEN	
WOMEN DRUG OFFENDERS AND THEIR EXPERIENCE IN THE PENAL SYSTEM	11
THE ABSENCE OF GENDER-DISAGGREGATED DATA ON DRUGS AND DRUG POLICY	12
THE DEVELOPMENT OF LEGAL AND POLICY FRAMEWORKS RELATING TO WOMEN AND DRUGS	13
CONCLUSION	
Notes	16

SUMMARY

Gender equality is recognized as a fundamental human right and is enshrined in international frameworks such as the UN's Sustainable Development Goals¹ and international treaties such as the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) of 1979.² In pursuit of this goal, there have been campaigns in recent decades to incorporate a 'gender lens' – to understand and address gender inequalities – across different policy areas. Drug policy is no exception: provisions to mainstream gender considerations have begun to form part of policy frameworks globally and regionally, including in Eastern and Southern Africa.

This background paper reviews the available evidence on how women's experiences differ from men's in terms of their participation in drug economies (as users, suppliers and members of communities heavily affected by drug markets) and how gender shapes their experiences of drug policy, including policing, prisons, health and social care. It aims to situate Eastern and Southern Africa within global trends.

Broadly speaking, women's experiences in drug markets and of drug policy may differ from men's for many of the same reasons that gender inequality persists in other spheres of life. These include gender discrimination and patriarchal ideologies that marginalize women, a lack of economic empowerment, victimization through gender-based violence, and the fact that women are more likely to be carers for children and other dependent family members, which places them under additional economic and social stress.³ In a context where drug use and possession for personal use are widely criminalized and people who use drugs (PWUD) are stigmatized and forced to the fringes of society, gender as a social structure plays an integral role in women's pathways to drug use and addiction.⁴

Many of the same patriarchal norms that shape women's experience also shape those of LGBTQ+ (lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer and other minority) communities. This paper also reviews the evidence on how drug policy treats (and often mistreats) these communities in Eastern and Southern Africa.

Finally, this paper explains how a lack of gender-disaggregated data on drug markets and the impact of drug policies can often render women's experiences invisible, meaning that information that could be revealing about how women experience drug markets is lost. This can frustrate attempts to develop evidence-based drug policy.

WOMEN'S DIFFERING EXPERIENCES OF DRUG USE

Globally, the majority of PWUD are men. According to data from the UN Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), published as part of the 2022 World Drug Report, the differences between men and women's use rates are particularly pronounced for opioids such as heroin, cocaine, cannabis and new psychoactive substances. For cocaine, for example, just 27% of users are estimated to be women. However, for other drug types, the gap between men and women's use rates appears to be narrowing.⁵ For drug such as amphetamines and recreationally used sedatives, trends suggest an almost 50–50 split between men and women.⁶

This gender gap is reflected regionally. Surveys in Eastern Africa have found that men report much higher levels of substance use in the region than women.⁷ Some studies of PWUD also report higher rates of male use. In a 2021 epidemiological survey of injecting practices among PWUD in Kigali, Rwanda, 81% of respondents were male.⁸ Similarly, a study of participants at Mozambique's first drop-in centre for PWUD, established in Maputo in 2018, found that over 90% of PWUD screened at the centre were male.⁹ These studies may reflect sampling techniques that privilege men's experiences and recruit from settings that male PWUD are more likely to access. But they also reflect the global estimates that drug use, particularly of opiates such as heroin, is predominantly male, and that Eastern and Southern African countries appear to reflect global trends.

However, despite making up a smaller proportion of the overall drug-using population, women's experiences of drug use differ from those of men, often in ways that expose them to greater harm. Globally, evidence suggests that women who use drugs (WWUD) tend to progress more rapidly than men to drug-use disorders, ¹⁰ meaning that they are over-represented in the proportion of PWUD requiring support and medical treatment.

The impact of drug use on mental health has also been found to differ between men and women. ¹¹ The evidence base in Eastern and Southern Africa on this issue has been growing in recent years. Research in Dar es Salaam has found that women who inject drugs report higher levels of mental health problems, such as anxiety and depression, than men who inject drugs. ¹² Substance use – specifically of methaqualone – was associated with symptoms of depression among adolescent girls and young women in a study conducted in Cape Town, South Africa. ¹³

Women are more likely to experience social stigma because of their drug use. Substance use-related stigma is a significant barrier to health care among PWUD in general, ¹⁴ but gender appears to be an exacerbating factor. A 2021 systematic review of the global literature on substance use-related stigma found that qualitative research showed that WWUD experience higher levels of drug use-related stigma than men, and concluded that more quantitative research is needed 'to understand the role of stigma in heightening the disproportionate harms experienced by WWUD'. ¹⁵ Patriarchal ideologies about women and their role in society – particularly their role as mothers – mean that behaviour judged to be deviant from the norm is criticized more harshly than for men. ¹⁶ This has knock-on effects on WWUD's family relationships, social support networks, and ability to access economic opportunities and health services.

Women may be more likely to engage in some behaviours while using drugs that put them at risk. For example, WWUD, particularly young women, are often introduced to substance use by male partners. In Kenya, one study found that 74% of women who inject drugs in low-income urban areas had been introduced to drug use by a sexual partner.¹⁷ Another study, which interviewed women who inject drugs in Nairobi, found that most of the women interviewed had been introduced to drug use between the ages of 11 and 17 by male partners.¹⁸ These women's relationships with men who use drugs were a key factor in their continued drug use. This can mean that women are dependent on men for the supply of drugs and injecting equipment such as needles and syringes, and therefore have less control over the risk of using contaminated equipment. ¹⁹ Research in Rwanda has similarly found that WWUD are more likely than men to share drug injecting equipment, which means increased exposure to viruses such as hepatitis C and HIV.²⁰

Studies have found that WWUD are also more likely to experience gender-based violence at much higher rates than women who do not use drugs.²¹ This includes physical and sexual violence by intimate partners and non-partners. A 2022 study of the experiences of WWUD in Dar es Salaam found that more than half of participants (62%) reported experiencing physical violence in the past year, and almost a third experienced sexual violence in the same period.²² Other studies have reported high levels of coercive behaviour by partners of WWUD.²³ While physical violence is in itself a threat to the lives and safety of WWUD, it also affects their ability to negotiate safe drug-using practices and access health care. Research has also found gender-based violence to be more prevalent among sex workers and women living in vulnerable socio-economic conditions. These groups intersect, meaning that some WWUD are vulnerable on multiple levels.²⁴

WWUD are also more likely to experience housing instability and homelessness, as shown by a growing body of literature on this topic globally.²⁵ In the first of its kind in Eastern and Southern Africa, a 2022 study documenting WWUD communities in Dar es Salaam found that 35% were classified as 'housing unstable'.²⁶

Women who use drugs and women who engage in sex work are two overlapping communities.²⁷ WWUD may engage in sex work to support basic needs and drug use.²⁸ In Eastern Africa, studies in Dar es Salaam and Kampala, for example, have found that the majority of WWUD who participated in their studies reported engaging in sex work.²⁹ This is associated with an increased risk of HIV infection and other diseases.³⁰ Research in Tanzania has found that women who inject drugs are more likely to report engaging in commercial sex work than men who inject drugs, including using sex to obtain drugs and money to support drug use.³¹ Conversely, women sex workers may turn to drug use as a coping mechanism in light of the exposure to violence and risk that sex work can entail. A study of female sex workers in informal settlements in Nairobi reported very high rates of psychoactive substance use.³² A 2019 study in coastal Kenya reported that many sex workers interviewed smoked heroin and other drugs before sex work. This, the women reported, gave them with the 'courage' to engage in sex work and, if necessary, to stand up to potentially abusive clients.³³

Engaging in both sex work and drug use puts WWUD at a doubled risk of experiencing gender-based violence.³⁴ It also puts these women at greater health risk for HIV and hepatitis C. Sex work, like drug use, carries a high level of social stigma and discrimination. Women who are both sex workers and drug users are therefore doubly stigmatized, and are more likely to be treated abusively and denied access to health services.³⁵

It has been widely argued that the criminalization of drug use increases the risks associated with it.³⁶ These risks include fatal and non-fatal overdose and the transmission of viruses associated with unsafe injecting drug use.³⁷ Among the many reasons for this is the fact that criminalization of drugs means that drug use is largely hidden and out of reach of medical interventions, leaving users dependent on drug supplies, often with no way of verifying whether they might be contaminated with adulterants, and without access to safe injecting equipment. Criminalization also renders discussing drug use taboo, undermining education and public information sharing about safe drug use, and increasing discrimination and social exclusion.³⁸ The Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) includes criminalization of drug use and possession for personal use as a variable in measuring whether laws and policies are 'punitive and discriminatory' in ways that increases the risk of HIV infection.³⁹

This is a particular concern for women, as criminalization of drug use pushes them into vulnerable scenarios, such as reliance on male partners for injecting equipment and at higher risk of gender-based violence. A 2021 global mapping of harm reduction for women who use drugs by the Women and Harm Reduction International Network found that the criminalization of drug use is a key barrier to accessing these services for women who use drugs around the world.⁴⁰ Therefore, the fact that countries in Eastern and Southern Africa largely criminalize possession for personal use and drug use is an active barrier to health and gender equality.

DISPARITIES IN ACCESS TO HEALTH SERVICES

As discussed in the previous section, women are at greater risk of harm associated with their drug use and often have different patterns of drug-using behaviour. They are also more likely to have other needs that may affect how or whether they access health services, such as caring for children or other family members; more likely to be socio-economically disadvantaged and to have less control over their own finances, or may have other health needs related to pregnancy or sexual health. Therefore, health interventions to support WWUD need to be designed to address their needs. The UNODC and World Health Organization international standards for the treatment of drug use disorders recommend that 'treatment services should be gender-sensitive and oriented towards the needs of the populations they serve'.⁴¹

However, women are reported globally to have less access to harm reduction services and drug use treatment services than men.⁴² As a proportion of PWUD, they are consistently under-represented in enrolment in these services.⁴³ The UNODC identified this 'treatment gap' as a 'global problem' in its World Drug Report 2022, calling on countries to tailor interventions to women, youth and other at-risk groups in line with the international standards.⁴⁴ Interventions, the report states, should ensure that 'women are safe and not stigmatized, can exercise childcare responsibilities, have access to sexual health care and [are] supported with regard to other social, economic or legal needs, have support to address trauma and comorbid mental health disorders, with priorities given to pregnant women'.⁴⁵

This treatment gap is reflected in Eastern and Southern Africa. The first iteration of the Global Drug Policy Index, a tool designed to provide a data-driven analysis of global drug policies, reviewed four countries in Eastern and Southern Africa in its 2021 findings (Mozambique, South Africa, Uganda and Kenya). In all four countries, women were found to have a moderate or severe lack of access to harm reduction services. This reflected the Index's global findings: women and LGBTQ+ communities were found to face differential obstacles in accessing harm reduction services in every country surveyed.⁴⁶

A growing body of literature has described this treatment gap in Eastern and Southern Africa and investigated the drivers behind it. Several studies have outlined how discrimination against WWUD is a barrier to their access to health services: women in Kenya and Tanzania have reported being de-prioritized by health workers if their drug use is known or if they present injection-related injuries and health conditions;⁴⁷ other research has found that a lack of privacy and

confidentiality in harm reduction services prevents women from using these services for fear that their drug use will become public.⁴⁸ While these discriminatory attitudes affect all drug-using populations, it has been reported globally to be particularly acute for women.⁴⁹

Discrimination also shapes women's drug use so that interventions are less likely to reach them. Another study on the low enrolment of women in methadone-assisted treatment in Dar es Salaam found that greater discrimination against WWUD compelled them to use drugs in private or more hidden areas, away from outreach teams and community organizations, which focused on outdoor areas where men who inject drugs tended to congregate. It was recommended that expanding outreach, including by women peers, to the places where WWUD actually use drugs could increase enrolment in the methadone programmes. Similar dominance of male clients in harm reduction programmes has been found globally. Si

In other cases, women's health as drug users is not prioritized over the needs of men. A 2016 study working with poor young WWUD in Cape Town found that women's needs were simply 'not on the agenda' and that, with limited resources for drug outreach programmes in the city, there was a perception among providers that reaching WWUD populations would simply not be an efficient use of these resources, as they make up only a small proportion of the PWUD population.⁵² The health care system was also found to be unresponsive to the different health needs of these women – which can span social, psychological, sexual and physical health services – leaving them to navigate a complex and unwieldy system. Injecting drug use is also a barrier to accessing other services, such as maternal and child health care services, as studies in East Africa have found.⁵³

Some of the other risk factors associated with women's drug use, such as gender-based violence, also affect their ability to access health care. A 2017 study in Tanzania found that gender-based violence was a factor contributing to low rates of access to methadone treatment for women who use heroin.⁵⁴ Gender-based violence has also been identified as a barrier to adherence to HIV care programmes, according to research from government HIV facilities in Kenya.⁵⁵ This means that these women face the double challenge of both the violence itself and the barrier it poses to overcoming their addiction.

A review published in 2021 by the Women and Harm Reduction International Network, which mapped the availability of harm reduction services for women who use drugs, found that there are several entities in Eastern and Southern Africa that offer specialized interventions for women, mainly health NGOs based in major cities. Although these services provide essential interventions, the dedicated support offered by these organizations is scarce and scattered across the region, rather than systematically integrated into health systems.⁵⁶

Disparities in health outcomes

The fact that women's drug use often exposes them to a higher risk of harm and that they are under-served proportionally in access to harm reduction and drug use treatment services is reflected in poorer health outcomes for WWUD globally. Available data suggests that WWUD report higher rates of diseases such as HIV and hepatitis C than men, including in Eastern and Southern Africa.⁵⁷

People who use drugs, and particularly people who inject drugs, are among the groups at the highest risk of HIV infection globally and so are identified as a 'key population' for HIV prevention and treatment. Drug harm reduction programmes are therefore part of global strategies to reduce HIV infections worldwide, as well as other associated diseases such as viral hepatitis B and C, and tuberculosis. Similarly, mitigating HIV risk is an essential part of building effective drug policy.⁵⁸

In 2020, 9% of new HIV infections globally were among people who inject drugs.⁵⁹ East and Southern Africa is no exception to the trend of PWUD being at particular risk: a 2017 study in Dar es Salaam found that the prevalence of HIV infection among a (predominantly male) sample size was three times higher than in the general population.⁶⁰

Women and girls in Eastern and Southern Africa already live in a context where they are at greater risk of HIV infection than their global peers.⁶¹ According to 2021 data released by UNAIDS, Eastern and Southern Africa is the region most heavily affected by HIV in the world.⁶² About 55% of all people with HIV live in the region. Although progress has been

made against the HIV epidemic in the region since 2010, women still account for the majority of new infections.⁶³ According to analysis from UNICEF, women and girls aged 15–24 are at the highest risk of new HIV infections in the region. ⁶⁴ The smaller subset of WWUD in East and Southern Africa are therefore at the intersection of these risks, where they are at greater risk of contracting HIV for both geographical and behavioural reasons.

THE IMPACT OF DRUG LAW ENFORCEMENT ON WOMEN

In a context where all forms of drug use and possession are criminalized, the police are one of the main institutions through which PWUD interact with the state. However, evidence gathered by civil society and academic research in Eastern and Southern Africa reflects global trends of women being subjected to abusive treatment by the police, linked to discriminatory perceptions of their drug use.⁶⁵

Research by the South African Network of People Who Use Drugs (SANPUD) and Harm Reduction International with WWUD in Ethekwini, South Africa, found that these women were confronted with a law enforcement ecosystem that viewed them as 'undeserving of even basic respect and dignity', and that they were more likely than other groups to be discriminated against by police officers. ⁶⁶ Research in Kenya, ⁶⁷ Tanzania and Zimbabwe has documented similar discrimination against WWUD. Discriminatory attitudes from police have been documented to affect all groups of PWUD in the region. ⁷⁰ However, stigma and discrimination are compounded for women, as gendered, patriarchal attitudes meet discriminatory views of PWUD.

These attitudes can manifest in police violence against WWUD, including physical violence, which has been reported to researchers in Kenya,⁷¹ South Africa⁷² and Tanzania.⁷³ Reports of sexual assault by law enforcement officers are widespread across the region. A 2013 Human Rights Watch study in Tanzania found that WWUD reported being forced to have sex with police officers in exchange for release from custody.⁷⁴ These allegations have been repeated over the years, not only in Tanzania, where reports have documented sexual abuse of WWUD engaged in sex work by police,⁷⁵ but also further afield – similar reports have been made in recent years in Zimbabwe,⁷⁶ South Africa⁷⁷ and Kenya.⁷⁸

The stigmatization of WWUD is also reflected in police denying them access to basic rights, such as access to justice. WWUD in South Africa and Kenya have reported being dismissed and not listened to when attempting to report being victims of crimes such as rape.⁷⁹ Others have also reported instances of arbitrary arrest and unjustified stop and search, leading to a situation where for WWUD 'their mere existence is routinely criminalized'.⁸⁰ A 2021 study in Tanzania reported that routinely negative interactions with the police due to the illegality of sex work and drug use resulted in WWUD engaged in sex work to avoid contact with the police rather than report being victims of rape.⁸¹ A 2016 study detailing the experiences of poor, young WWUD in Cape Town documented how police corruption– which, in South Africa's Western Cape, is strongly linked to gangs and control of drug markets – affected them, as they reported that 'when young women turned to the police for help with violent, gang-involved boyfriends, they often "did not come to help" and noted that "policemen say you cannot open a case against that man".⁸²

In other places, police behaviour can be a barrier to WWUD's access to the right to health, for example by confiscating sterile injecting equipment or medication. In Kenya, the criminalization of possession of drug paraphernalia means that the police are implementing laws that are fundamentally in conflict with harm reduction principles.⁸³

These experiences of WWUD in Eastern and Southern Africa in their interactions with the police reflect what has been documented around the world. Globally, women who use drugs are often victims of violence at the hands of the police, instead of being given the protection that law enforcement agencies should provide.⁸⁴

Women's roles in drug trafficking organizations

Another way in which women interact with the police in drug law enforcement is through their involvement in drug trafficking, as members of organized crime networks. Research focusing specifically on the role of women in drug supply chains remains scarce, although the evidence base on other issues related to women and drugs has improved in recent years. This is true in Eastern and Southern Africa and has been noted globally. It has been argued that representations of women within organized crime networks have historically relied on stereotypes, portraying them exclusively as victims or defined by their romantic or familial relationships with members of organized crime groups. There are no comprehensive quantitative data sets that track trends in the number of women arrested or convicted for drug-related offences worldwide.

However, the available information suggests that, both globally and in Eastern and Southern Africa, membership of criminal groups involved in drug markets is a predominantly male phenomenon. For a special focus on women and drug markets conducted for UNODC's 2018 World Drug Report, 98 countries provided crime data disaggregated by gender during the period 2012–2016. Of all people arrested for drug-related offences, 90% were men.⁸⁹ Studies of gang membership have explored how concepts of masculinity are conceptualized within gangs in Kenya and South Africa, largely because this membership is so male-dominated and a significant part of the passage to adulthood for young men in key neighbourhoods.⁹⁰

Despite being a minority in organized crime groups, women hold a variety of roles within drug trafficking organizations, including as leaders of trafficking groups, dealers and intermediaries. P1 Research based on interviews with female gang members in Cape Town reported that women can be full members of gangs, participating in violence and gang activities such as drug dealing. P2

However, the most well-documented role of women within drug trafficking organizations in Eastern and Southern Africa is as drug transporters or drug mules. Several studies in the region – including Tanzania, Zimbabwe and South Africa – have reported that women are often recruited as drug transporters because police are less likely to view them as suspects. A 2022 study based on interviews with incarcerated women in South Africa serving sentences for narcotics crimes found that some women were recruited to act as mules out of economic necessity, while others were deceived and unknowingly took on the role. Transporting drugs places women at the forefront of drug markets, where they are most likely to encounter law enforcement and be arrested. This puts them at greater risk of police violence and abuse than the predominantly male leaders of organized crime networks.

LGBTQ+ COMMUNITIES AND DRUG POLICY

The discussion of women's rights in relation to drug policy in Eastern and Southern Africa is inextricably linked to broader questions of how gender identity and sexual expression shape key communities' experiences of drug policy, for several reasons. First, LGBTQ+ communities include women, such as trans, lesbian and bisexual women. A comprehensive assessment of women's experience of drug policy must therefore include these groups. Second, the experiences of LGBTQ+ communities, in relation to drug policy but also more broadly in many areas of life, are often shaped by the patriarchal and heteronormative ideologies that shape women's experiences.

Despite the fact that these groups have unique needs in terms of their ability to exercise their human rights, the rights and needs of LGBTQ+ communities have not been widely addressed in global drug policy debates. In 2018, a report by the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) called on UN member states to adapt their drug policies 'to address the specific needs of women, children and youth, and members of groups in a situation of vulnerability', extending this recommendation for the first time to include the needs of lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex people.⁹⁷

Research around the world has shown that rates of substance use are consistently higher among LGBTQ+ people than among their cisgender and heterosexual counterparts. While the reasons for this difference are undoubtedly complex, it has often been attributed, in part, to the higher rates of discrimination, harassment and violence that LGBTQ+ people often experience, leading people to turn to substance use as a coping mechanism. Although

granular data on rates of substance use among LGBTQ+ groups in Eastern and Southern Africa is scarce, a 2019 study in nine countries in the region surveying these groups found very high rates of reported substance use and experiences of sexual and physical violence, and harassment.¹⁰⁰

Transgender people and men who have sex with men are identified as 'key populations' for targeted HIV prevention and treatment, along with PWUD, sex workers and prison populations. These 'key populations' are internationally identified among HIV prevention workers as groups who, because of specific behaviours, are at higher risk of HIV infection than the general population. A 2021 review of the current data on HIV among key populations in Africa reported that an estimated 25% of new infections in Eastern and Southern Africa are among these key populations, although these groups represent a much smaller proportion of the total population.

However, the available evidence highlights that, despite their health needs, LGBTQ+ populations face significant barriers to accessing health care services. Discrimination and anti-LGBTQ+ stigma have been shown to affect 'every step of the HIV care continuum', according to the 2021 review, including discouraging people from seeking testing, accessing treatment and being retained in treatment.¹⁰³

Overall, LGBTQ+ communities in Eastern and Southern Africa face many of the same challenges as PWUD, particularly WWUD. They face challenges in accessing health care due to discrimination and are subject to police harassment and criminalization of their behaviour. The criminalization of homosexuality legitimizes social stigma and discrimination, and reduces the ability of these key groups to exercise their human rights.

Homosexuality is criminalized in many countries in Eastern and Southern African.¹⁰⁴ Activists in the region report that criminalization has hindered access to health services and contributed to a culture of homophobia and transphobia.¹⁰⁵ Even in countries where LGBTQ+ rights are enshrined in law, discrimination continues to prevent fully equal access to the right to health.¹⁰⁶ Although there are success stories of outreach programmes targeting harm reduction approaches, HIV and reproductive health for LGBTQ+ PWUD in the region, these programmes are not widespread.¹⁰⁷

The criminalization of homosexuality means that LGBTQ+ communities are subject to greater police surveillance than the general population, which can put them at risk of police harassment and violence. This is recognized in the Southern African Development Community (SADC) regional strategy for HIV prevention, treatment and care among key populations, published in 2018, which states that the lack of a protective legal environment for men who have sex with men and transgender people puts them at risk of abuse by law enforcement. LGBTQ+ people are far more likely to be victims of sexual and physical violence. As the SADC strategy notes, this violence is perpetrated by law enforcement, but also by many other groups.

A report by Human Rights Watch in 2020 documented how a 'crackdown' on LGBTQ+ communities in Tanzania created an environment in which these groups were subjected to harassment and degrading treatment by the police, and public health interventions such as drop-in sexual health centres and community outreach for HIV prevention targeted at LGBTQ+ groups were disrupted. People who use drugs were also affected by the withdrawal of essential services during this period. The same organization recorded similar discrimination against LGBTQ+ groups and PWUD in Tanzania in 2013. Police hostility towards LGBTQ+ groups has also been documented in other countries in Eastern and Southern Africa, such as Namibia and Lesotho, 114 and Kenya. Market Parket Par

This means that PWUD who are also members of LGBTQ+ communities face discrimination on both fronts. It also means that many of the key policy areas around LGBTQ+ rights – including access to health and justice – are the same as those being addressed by drug policy activists around the world. Initiatives to reform institutions – from health services to law enforcement – can be aligned to advance LGBTQ+ rights and the rights of PWUD.

WOMEN DRUG OFFENDERS AND THEIR EXPERIENCE IN THE PENAL SYSTEM

Women make up a small minority of the prison population in Eastern and Southern Africa. The latest data available through the World Prison Brief, which monitors prison populations globally, suggests that less than 10% of prisoners in the region are women, 116 which is below the global average. 117

Globally, however, women convicted of drug-related offences tend to be over-represented in prison populations. ¹¹⁸ In 2018, the UNODC reported that 35% women in prison worldwide were convicted of a drug-related offence, compared to 19.6% of male prisoners. ¹¹⁹ Analysis has suggested that this is because women are typically involved in lower-level drug offences, such as possession for personal use, use or as drug couriers, which puts them at a proportionally higher risk of arrest than men. ¹²⁰ The availability of gender-disaggregated data on the number of women imprisoned for drug-related offences is low in many countries in Eastern and Southern African. ¹²¹ However, the available analysis suggests that the region reflects the global trend and that drug offences are a major cause of women's incarceration. ¹²²

In recent years, there have been growing calls from several international bodies for the reform of incarceration for low-level drug offences. The UN Working Group on Arbitrary Detention stated in 2021 that 'imprisonment for drug-related offences should be a last resort and (...) used only for serious offences, with diversion or a decision not to prosecute used most often for lesser offences'. The 2021 UN Common Position on Incarceration emphasizes that many countries have no or limited provision for alternatives to incarceration, even for low-level drug offenders. At the regional level, the African Union Plan of Action on Drug Control also recommends that courts consider alternatives to incarceration for non-violent drug offences, particularly for women and children. These positions recognize that drug-related imprisonment is a significant driver of prison overcrowding.

This is a particular issue for women, who are globally more likely to be convicted of the kind of non-violent drug offences that could be addressed through alternatives to incarceration. The high costs to states of keeping these women in prison could be re-directed towards support and rehabilitation programmes. As outlined in the previous sections, women involved in drug economies are more likely to experience other forms of victimization such as gender-based violence, housing insecurity and poverty. Interventions that support WWUD and those convicted of use and possession offences could aim to support women through these challenges and have a longer-term impact on their lives.

Women also have different needs than men in prison. As they are more likely to be the primary caregivers of dependent children, incarceration of women for drug offences has an intergenerational impact. As women's prisons are generally fewer and more dispersed, women may be incarcerated far from home without access to their children or families. ¹²⁸ Surveys of women's health rights in prisons in Zimbabwe and Malawi have found that the needs of children who remain in prison with incarcerated mothers are often inadequately met. ¹²⁹ Therefore, exploring alternatives to incarceration for women convicted of non-violent drug offences could reduce the intergenerational impact of incarceration.

Broadly, reports suggest that women in Eastern and Southern Africa are often incarcerated in conditions that violate their human rights. These rights are enshrined in regional frameworks such as the Protocol to the African Charter on the Rights of Women in Africa, which guarantees 'the right to integrity and security of women, pregnant and nursing mothers in detention'. Research on gender inequalities and the health rights of women prisoners in Zimbabwe and Malawi reported that discrimination and stigma against women prisoners – many of whom are incarcerated for drug-related offences – limit their access to health services, particularly in relation to HIV care. This reflects a wider analysis of access to health care for women in prison across the continent, which found that a lack of access to women's health care is a norm across the region. In Madagascar, prolonged pre-trial detention (including for drug offences) has kept thousands of people, including women and their dependent children, in life-threatening overcrowded prison conditions. Investigations into a women's prison in Maputo, Mozambique, revealed that inmates were being forced into prostitution by prison guards, including women incarcerated for drug-related offences.

The evidence outlined above covers a broader issue of prisoner's rights in Eastern and Southern Africa. This is particularly relevant to women's rights and drug policy debates for several reasons. First, many of the women held in

the conditions described above have been convicted of drug-related offences. As international frameworks exhort states to treat non-violent offenders through alternatives to incarceration, these women are therefore unnecessarily subjected to inhumane treatment that harms them and their families, and their presence in prison systems contributes to overcrowding and strains the limited resources available.

As stated in the UN System Common Position on Incarceration, 'Incarceration has a particularly negative impact on women and their dependents in terms of safety, exposure to gender-based violence, mental health and stigma, owing in part to the lack of gender-responsive prison management practices and rehabilitation programmes'. ¹³⁵ The shortcomings observed in penal systems across the region have a particularly negative impact on women, in part because their health and social needs differ from those of the broader, male, prison population.

In addition, some of the barriers to health care experienced by women in prison in Eastern and Southern Africa are specifically related to drug use. An analysis of the barriers to harm reduction faced by WWUD by SANPUD and Harm Reduction International identified the lack of availability of these services to women in prison as one of many barriers faced by WWUD.¹³⁶ Drug policy reform is therefore linked to the wider context of penal reform in the region.

THE ABSENCE OF GENDER-DISAGGREGATED DATA ON DRUGS AND DRUG POLICY

While research on women and drugs has increased exponentially around the world in the last five years, ¹³⁷ comprehensive gender-disaggregated data on drugs and drug policy is still an unrealized ideal. There are significant gaps in the academic research in this area. Recent studies in Eastern and Southern Africa have highlighted the lack of research that is currently available on the lived experiences of women who inject drugs, ¹³⁸ patterns of substance abuse and rates of diseases such as HIV among WWUD, ¹³⁹ barriers to accessing harm reduction services among WWUD, ¹⁴⁰ and the role of women in criminal groups and drug trafficking organizations, ¹⁴¹ among other topics. This contributes to a reinforcing cycle in which drug policy is not designed for WWUD, whose presence and needs are not recognized. State-collected data on drug economies is also rarely disaggregated by gender. ¹⁴² Even where such data is collected, it is often not done with the intention of programming around gender dimensions, but as a standard element of police reporting.

The 2018 UN World Drug Report included a section on women and drugs, lamenting the global lack of availability of gender-disaggregated data on drug policy. Since then, expert consultations to update the Annual Reporting Questionnaire (ARQ), the tool through which the UNODC collects data from member states for the World Drug Report, have recommended that a gender dimension be included in all aspects of data collection. However, few African countries regularly submit data through the ARQ, so the picture for the region remains opaque. For the 2021 World Drug Report, only 23% of African UN member states responded to the questionnaire.

A lack of data on drug economies that includes women or is disaggregated by gender has meant that the experiences of women in the drug economy – and the impact of drug policy on women – have been rendered invisible. This includes data collected by states to measure the impact of drug policy, as well as research by academics and civil society on drug-related health issues, criminal justice and drug law enforcement. This contributes to a gender-blind approach to drug policy, where the role of women in drug economies is not seen and therefore not addressed by the state.

The size of the WWUD population is routinely underestimated, in part due to the nature of drug support and outreach. A 2013 study identifying programmatic gaps in harm reduction services among male and female drug users in Dar es Salaam found that outreach at regular drug-using hangouts, known as *maskanis*, disproportionately enrolled men into harm reduction programmes as this approach did not take into account women involved in sex work or with caring responsibilities for dependent children. Similar research in other regions has found that women are less likely to use public areas for drug consumption and are more likely to under-report drug use.

THE DEVELOPMENT OF LEGAL AND POLICY FRAMEWORKS RELATING TO WOMEN AND DRUGS

Despite the body of evidence showing that they are a key minority group when it comes to drugs and human rights, women have been described as 'the missing component' of international drug policy,¹⁴⁸ as frameworks designed specifically at upholding their rights have been slow to develop. ¹⁴⁹ The three main UN drug policy conventions make no recognition of issues faced by women with respect to drug use, drug law enforcement or their involvement in illicit drug markets. ¹⁵⁰

However, with gender equality enshrined in virtually all major international human rights treaties, UN human rights bodies have taken steps to put a spotlight on women and drug policy. Reports from the OHCHR have repeatedly called on member states to adopt drug policies that take into account the specific needs of women and LGBTQ+ communities, highlighting the mass incarceration of women, the exacerbation of poverty, discrimination in access to health and physical violence levelled at WWUD by police as key impacts of drug control policies on women. Other human rights bodies have also highlighted the excessive use of incarceration against women for drug-related offences and the need for gender-sensitive approaches in national drug policies and programmes.

Over time, gender equality has become more mainstreamed in international drug control debates. In 2009, the UN Political Declaration and Plan of Action on Drugs called on member states to 'take into account the specific needs and circumstances that women face with regard to drug problems' and recognized systemic issues such as the lack of demand reduction services for women in general, and pregnant women in particular.¹⁵³ Other UN drug control body resolutions have since followed this lead. The UN Commission on Narcotic Drugs has adopted resolutions on promoting the needs of women in harm reduction programmes and international cooperation to address the involvement of women and girls in drug trafficking.¹⁵⁴

The 2016 UN General Assembly Special Session on Drugs (UNGASS) has been described as a watershed moment for gender mainstreaming in drug policy, with the inclusion of a chapter on cross-cutting human rights issues in drug control, including 'youth, children, women and communities', as one of the seven pillars of the UNGASS outcome document. The document urged states to ensure that a gender perspective is incorporated at all stages of drug policies and programmes. Policy initiatives around the UNGASS also helped put the gender element firmly on the international drug policy agenda.

These seven pillars have been replicated in regional policy documents, such as the African Union Plan of Action on Drug Control for 2019–2023. This document recognizes the role of women in drug use and supply, including high rates of HIV and hepatitis transmission, particularly among young people and women who inject drugs, and the regular recruitment of women, particularly from low-income backgrounds, as drug mules. It sets targets for member states, including on access to health services for WWUD, to sensitize 'the prosecutorial and judicial authorities regarding age and gender appropriate judicial outcomes' and consider 'court diversion and proportionality in sentencing for drug offences'. Similarly, the East African Community Regional Policy on Prevention, Management and Control of Alcohol, Drugs and Other Substance Use includes the aim to 'prevent and reduce the uptake of alcohol, drugs and other substances among young people and other vulnerable populations including women and children, in order to allow them to realize their full potential'. The international and regional documents serve as a guide for national policies. For example, Zimbabwe's National Drug Master Plan states in its introductory text that the UNODC – as part of the international institutions on drug control – promotes gender equality, and that the African Union has recommended that cross-cutting issues, including women's rights, be considered in drug policy.

In practical terms, what a gender-sensitive drug policy might look like has been articulated in a number of recommendations made by civil society and international organizations, as well as academic research. These have focused on several key elements:

- Increasing the use of alternatives to imprisonment for women convicted of drug-related offences. ¹⁵⁸
- Collecting and using gender-disaggregated data on drug use and drug-related health and social services.
- Ensuring access to gender-appropriate health care for WWUD: including drug dependence treatment, harm reduction and other services such as reproductive health and HIV prevention and treatment services. These services should be accessible to all WWUD, including pregnant women and those with childcare needs. ¹⁶⁰
- Ensuring support for cases of women suffering gender-based violence is accessible to WWUD. ¹⁶¹
- Ensuring access to gender-appropriate health care for WWUD in state custody (prison or pre-trial detention). ¹⁶²
- Implementing measures to reduce violence and abuse against WWUD by police and prison services, including functioning mechanisms for reporting abuse. 163
- Developing gender-sensitive training on issues relating to women and drug policies for criminal justice officials, including police, policymakers, prosecutors, judges and probation officers. 164
- Ensuring that drug laws and policies take into account the special needs of pregnant women and mothers, for example by developing policies to protect families from the arbitrary removal of child custody from WWUD. ¹⁶⁵

Regionally, some gender-sensitive indicators have been incorporated into national drug policy frameworks in Eastern and Southern Africa. A comparison of five different countries in the region that have articulated a national drug strategy in a policy document is included below. As the table shows, most of the specific gender objectives focus on two main themes: improving access to health care for WWUD and improving gender-disaggregated data collection. While these are part of the framework of gender-sensitive drug policies proposed by UN bodies and civil society, they do not cover the full range of challenges faced by WWUD. For example, none of the policy documents reviewed include targets to explore alternatives to incarceration, to improve police accountability in dealing with WWUD or to support WWUD affected by gender-based violence.

Country/region	Policy document	Gender-sensitive targets and language
Zimbabwe	National Drug Master Plan (2020–2025)	 Includes the Ministry of Women Affairs as one of the parties responsible for achieving demand reduction and identifying and profiling high-risk groups for drug use.
		 Includes a target to run drug use prevention programmes aimed at pregnant women, sex workers and men who have sex with men, as part of a broader 'demand reduction' set of measures.
Mauritius	National Drug Control Master Plan 2019 – 2023	Identifies gender mainstreaming as one of three 'critical cross-cutting issues', along with capacity building and respect for and observance of human rights.
		 Includes the Ministry of Gender Equality, Child Development and Family Welfare as part of the institutional framework on drug use.
		Includes a target on increasing the capacity of the existing in-patient women's drug treatment facilities. This includes sub-targets to increase the staff and facilities available for women's drug treatment.
Kenya	National authority for the campaign against alcohol and drug abuse, Strategic Plan 2019– 2022	Does not mention women, gender mainstreaming or key populations such as female sex workers.
		Includes objectives on rehabilitation targeting 'vulnerable populations', but does not specify what these are.
Seychelles	National Drug Control Master Plan 2019 - 2023	 Includes a target on improving access to harm reduction services for WWUD, including the introduction of gender-responsive laws, policies and programmes and the creation of harm reduction services specifically for WWUD.
		 Includes a target on improving access for WWUD to sexual and reproductive health and pre-and post-natal care.

Country/region	Policy document	Gender-sensitive targets and language
South Africa	National Drug Master Plan 2019–2023	Identifies 'improved access to gender and youth sensitive health and social services' as an activity that would contribute to reducing the harms of drug use.
		 Aims to monitor and disaggregate by gender the number of people seeking harm reduction treatment.
		Identifies women, particularly pregnant women, LGBTQ+ communities and sex workers as target populations. However, does not include key indicators to monitor how these target populations are identified and supported.

CONCLUSION

The primary aim of this paper has been to bring together the available evidence on how drug policy treats women in Eastern and Southern Africa. From this, it has sought to make a case for why drug policies should explicitly take gender into account in their design and implementation.

Women's experiences of drug use differ from those of men, and women are often at greater risk of harm. They are treated more harshly by society and the state because of their drug use. Broader issues of gender inequality intersect with the issues created by punitive drug laws to create a situation in which many women are put at risk. This has a knock-on effect on families, wider communities, and other issues such as HIV prevention and treatment. In situations where resources are limited, practitioners may prioritize populations that are the easiest to reach or the largest groups: in this case, often men. This means that women – and LGBTQ+ communities – are underserved even by outreach programmes designed to target hard-to-reach communities.

Several countries in the region have set out key objectives related to women and drug policy, reflecting international shifts towards a 'gender sensitive' approach in this policy area. However, when translated into specific targets and goals for government agencies, these intentions to create gender sensitivity are not yet uniform or comprehensive. Support for WWUD in the justice system, from arrest and pre-trial detention to prison and parole, is currently a blind spot for policymakers in the region, who appear to have focused their efforts primarily on the health-related aspects of women's drug use. In part, a lack of adequate data collection also creates a shaky foundation for evidence-based policymaking.

Notes

- ¹ Sustainable Development Goal 5 'Achieving gender equality and empowering all women and girls', see: https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/infocus/women-and-the-sdgs/sdg-5-gender-equality.
- ² Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women, see: https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/convention-elimination-all-forms-discrimination-against-women.
- ³ UN Women, A gender perspective on the impact of drug use, the drug trade, and drug control regimes, July 2014, https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/Contributions/UN/Gender and Drugs UN Women Policy Brief.pdf.
- ⁴ European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction, Women and drugs in Europe why gender matters, 30 March 2022, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/event/2022/03/emcdda-webinar-women-and-drugs-europe-why-gender-matters_en.

 ⁵ Ibid.
- ⁶ UNODC, World Drug Report 2022, Booklet 1, https://www.unodc.org/res/wdr2022/MS/WDR22 Booklet 1.pdf.
- ⁷ Kenaw Derebe Fentaw, Setegn Muche Fenta and Hailegebrael Birhan Biresaw, Prevalence and associated factors of substance use male population in East African countries: A multilevel analysis of recent demographic and health surveys from 2015 to 2019, *Substance Abuse: Research and Treatment*, 16 (2022), https://doi.org/10.1177/11782218221101011.
- ⁸ Jean Olivier Twahirwa Rwema et al, Injection drug use practices and HIV infection among people who inject drugs in Kigali, Rwanda: A cross-sectional study, Harm Reduction Journal, 18 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-021-00579-0.
- ⁹ Cynthia Semá Baltazar et al, Prevalence of HIV, viral hepatitis B/C and tuberculosis and treatment outcomes among people who use drugs: Results from the implementation of the first drop-in-center in Mozambique, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 90 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.103095.

 ¹⁰ Carine Mutatayi et al, Implementing a gender approach in drug policies: Prevention, treatment and criminal justice, Pompidou Group and Council of Europe, 2022, https://rm.coe.int/2022-ppg-implementing-a-gender-approach-in-drug-policies-a-pg-handbook/1680a66835.
- ¹² Barrot H. Lambdin et al, Identifying programmatic gaps: Inequities in harm reduction service utilization among male and female drug users in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, 2013, *PLOS One*, 8, 6 (2013), https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0067062.
- ¹³ C.P. Bonner et al, Substance use and depressive and anxiety symptoms among out-of-school adolescent girls and young women in Cape Town, South Africa, South African Medical Journal, 111, 1 (2021). https://hdl.handle.net/10520/ejc-m_samj-v111-n1-a13.
- ¹⁴ S.A. Meyers et al, The intersection of gender and drug use-related stigma: A mixed methods systematic review and synthesis of the literature, *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 223, 1 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2021.108706.
- ¹⁶ Women and Harm Reduction International Network, Global mapping of harm reduction services for women who use drugs, December 2021, https://idpc.net/publications/2021/12/global-mapping-of-harm-reduction-services-for-women-who-use-drugs.
- ¹⁷ Catherine Mwangi et al, Assessment of retrospective and current substance use in women who inject drugs in low-income urban settings in Kenya, *Journal of Alcoholism & Drug Dependence*, 2019, https://www.longdom.org/abstract/assessment-of-retrospective-and-current-substance-use-in-women-who-inject-drugs-in-lowincome-urban-settings-in-kenya-31853.html.
- ¹⁸ Catherine Mwangi and John Gachohi, Women using heroin in Kenya: why it's important to intervene early in life, The Conversation, 14 October 2019, https://theconversation.com/women-using-heroin-in-kenya-why-its-important-to-intervene-early-in-life-122470.

 ¹⁹ Ibid.
- ²⁰ Jean Oliver Twahirwa Rwema et al, Injection drug use practices and HIV infection among people who inject drugs in Kigali, Rwanda: a cross-sectional study, *Harm Reduction Journal*, 18 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-021-00579-0.
- ²¹ Claudia Stoicescu, Ariel Richer and Louisa Gilbert, Nexus of risk: The co-occurring problems of gender-based violence, HIV and drug use among women and adolescent girls, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200008; UNODC, In our own words, We were raped: a needs assessment of women who use drugs in four cities in South Africa, 2019,
- $https://www.unodc.org/documents/southernafrica/Publications/Health/WWUD_In_our_own_words_2019_web.pdf.$
- ²² Claire Silberg et al, Housing instability and violence among women who use drugs in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, *Harm Reduction Journal*, 19, 68 (2022), https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-022-00649-x.
- ²³ H Otanga et al, Gender based violence against women who use drugs (WWUD) in Kenya: Experiences and policy directions, Kenya Policy Brief, 2022, https://researchonline.ljmu.ac.uk/id/eprint/16151.
- ²⁴ Ibid.
- ²⁵ See, for example, in Canada, Ellen C Rowlands Snyder, A cross-sectional study of factors associated with unstable housing among marginalized people who use drugs in Ottawa, Canada, *PLOS One*, 2021, https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0253923.
- ²⁶ Claire Silberg et al, Housing instability and violence among women who use drugs in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, *Harm Reduction Journal*, 19, 68 (2022), https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-022-00649-x.
- ²⁷ Anastacia Ryan, Sex work, justice and decriminalisation: Beyond a politics of recognition in promoting a social justice response to women at the margins, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo, and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200015.
- ²⁹ Julia Dickson-Gomez et al, Injection and sexual risk among people who use or inject drugs in Kampala, Uganda: An exploratory qualitative study, *PLOS One*, 15, 4 (2020), https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0231969; Haneefa T. Saleem et al, Structural, everyday, and symbolic violence and the heightened vulnerability to HIV of women who use drugs in Tanzania, *SSM Qualitative Research in Health*, 1 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmqr.2021.100010.

 ³⁰ Haneefa T. Saleem et al, Structural, everyday, and symbolic violence and the heightened vulnerability to HIV of women who use drugs in Tanzania, *SSM Qualitative Research in Health*, 1 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmqr.2021.100010.
- ³¹ Barrot H. Lambdin et. al, Identifying programmatic gaps: Inequities in harm reduction service utilization among male and female drug users in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, *PLOS One*, 8, 6 (2013), https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0067062.
- ³² Linnet Ongeri et al, Prevalence of substance use and its association with sociodemographic and behavioral factors among women who conduct sex work in Kenya, *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs*, 55, 2 (2023), https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/02791072.2022.2053614.
- ³³ Jennifer L. Syvertsen et al, You can't do this job when you are sober: Heroin use among female sex workers and the need for comprehensive drug treatment programming in Kenya, *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 194, 1, 2019, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2018.10.019. It must be noted that civil

society organizations such as the Global Network of Sex Work Project have warned that an assumption that the relationship between sex work and drug use is causal risks incorrectly generalizing stereotyping the lived experiences of both sex workers and PWUD.

- ³⁴ H Otanga et al, Gender based violence against women who use drugs (WWUD) in Kenya: Experiences and policy directions, Kenya Policy Brief, 2022, https://researchonline.ljmu.ac.uk/id/eprint/16151.
- ³⁵ Happy Assan, Happy's story, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200026.
- ³⁶ See: Harm Reduction International, The global state of harm reduction, 2020, 7th edition, https://hri.global/wp-
- content/uploads/2022/10/Global_State_HRI_2020_BOOK_FA_Web-1.pdf; Transform, The war on drugs: Harming, not protecting, young people, 2016, https://transformdrugs.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/CTC-Children-and-young-people.pdf; Damon Barrett, The impacts of drug policies on children and young people, Open Society Foundations, 2015, https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/uploads/66e0ef5f-a83f-4b85-8a3c-3ea470819844/impact-drug-policies-children-and-young-people-20151029.pdf.
- 37 Ibid.
- ³⁸ Lisa Maher and Thomas Crewe Dixon, Collateral damage and the criminalization of drug use, The Lancet HIV, May 2017, https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lanhiv/article/PIIS2352-3018(17)30071-1/fulltext.
- ³⁹ See UNAIDS, UNAIDS Data 2021, https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/JC3032_AIDS_Data_book_2021_En.pdf.
- ⁴⁰ Women and Harm Reduction International Network, Global mapping of harm reduction services for women who use drugs, December 2021, https://idpc.net/publications/2021/12/global-mapping-of-harm-reduction-services-for-women-who-use-drugs.
- ⁴¹ UNODC/WHO, International standards for the treatment of drug use disorders, March 2020, https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/international-standards-for-the-treatment-of-drug-use-disorders.
- ⁴² Women and Harm Reduction International Network, Global mapping of harm reduction services for women who use drugs, December 2021, https://idpc.net/publications/2021/12/global-mapping-of-harm-reduction-services-for-women-who-use-drugs.
- $^{44}\,UNODC,\,World\,Drug\,Report\,2022,\,Booklet\,1,\,https://www.unodc.org/res/wdr2022/MS/WDR22_Booklet_1.pdf.$
- 45 Ibid.
- $^{46}\,See\,The\,Global\,Drug\,Policy\,Index\,2021,\,https://globaldrugpolicyindex.net/wp-content/themes/gdpi/uploads/GDPI\%202021\%20Report\%20EN.pdf.$
- ⁴⁷ Harm Reduction International and SANPUD, Barriers to harm reduction among women who use drugs: Experiences from Ethekwni (Durban), South Africa, 2020, https://hri.global/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Barriers_to_Harm_Reduction_for_Women_2-1.pdf; Happy Assan, Happy's story, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200026.
- ⁴⁸ Harm Reduction International and SANPUD, Barriers to harm reduction among women who use drugs: Experiences from Ethekwni (Durban), South Africa, 2020, https://hri.global/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Barriers_to_Harm_Reduction_for_Women_2-1.pdf.
- ⁴⁹ Women and Harm Reduction International Network, Global mapping of harm reduction services for women who use drugs, December 2021, https://idpc.net/publications/2021/12/global-mapping-of-harm-reduction-services-for-women-who-use-drugs.
- ⁵⁰ Sophia Zamudio-Haas et al, Generating trust: programmatic strategies to reach women who inject drugs with harm reduction services in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 30 (2016), 10.1016/j.drugpo.2016.01.012.
- ⁵¹ Women and Harm Reduction International Network, Global mapping of harm reduction services for women who use drugs, December 2021, https://idpc.net/publications/2021/12/global-mapping-of-harm-reduction-services-for-women-who-use-drugs.
- ⁵² Bronwyn Myers, Tara Carney and Wendee M. Wechsberg, 'Not on the agenda': a qualitative study of influences on health services use among poor young women who use drugs in Cape Town, South Africa, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 30, (2016), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2015.12.019.

 ⁵³ Florence Jaguga, A systematic review of substance use and substance use disorder research in Kenya, *PLOS One*, 2022, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0269340.
- ⁵⁴ Divya Balaji et al, First report of gender based violence as a deterrent to methadone access among females who use heroin in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, *AIDS and Behavior*, 21 (2017), https://doi.org/10.1007/s10461-016-1529-0.
- ⁵⁵ Bornice C. Biomndo et al, Intimate partner violence is a barrier to antiretroviral therapy adherence among HIV-positive women: Evidence from government facilities in Kenya, *PLOS One*, 16, 4 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0249813.
- ⁵⁶ Women and Harm Reduction International Network, Global mapping of harm reduction services for women who use drugs, December 2021, https://idpc.net/publications/2021/12/global-mapping-of-harm-reduction-services-for-women-who-use-drugs.
- ⁵⁷ Janni Leung et al, A global meta-analysis of the prevalence of HIV, hepatitis C virus, and hepatitis B virus among people who inject drugs—Do gender-based differences vary by country-level indicators?, *The Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 220, 1 (2019), https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/jiz058; Harm Reduction International and SANPUD, Barriers to harm reduction among women who use drugs: Experiences from Ethekwni (Durban), South Africa, 2020, https://hri.global/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Barriers_to_Harm_Reduction_for_Women_2-1.pdf.
- ⁵⁸ UNAIDS, On International Drug Users' Day, UNAIDS calls for action against the criminalization of people who use drugs and for community-led harm reduction programmes, 1 November 2021,
- https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2021/november/20211101_international-drug-users-day. 59 lbid.
- ⁶⁰ Elia John Mmbaga et. al, Prevalence and predictors of human immunodeficiency virus and selected sexually transmitted infections among people who inject drugs in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania: A new focus to get to zero, *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 44, 2 (2017).
- ⁶¹ ARASA, HIV, TB and human rights in Southern and East Africa, Report 2016, https://hivlawcommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/ARASA_2016_Human_Rights_report.pdf.
- $^{62}\,See\,\,UNAIDS,\,UNAIDS\,\,Data\,\,2021,\,https://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/media_asset/JC3032_AIDS_Data_book_2021_En.pdf.$
- 63 Ibid.
- ⁶⁴ See UNICEF, Eastern and Southern Africa, HIV and AIDS, https://www.unicef.org/esa/hiv-and-aids.
- 65 Harm Reduction International, Submission to the Committee on Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, Pre-Sessional Working Group 77 (02 March
- 06 March 2020), South Africa, 20 January 2020, https://www.hri.global/files/2020/02/11/HRI_-_Submission_to_the_CEDAW_on_South_Africa-1.pdf.
- ⁶⁶ Harm Reduction International and SANPUD, Barriers to harm reduction among women who use drugs: Experiences from Ethekwni (Durban), South Africa, 2020, https://hri.global/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Barriers_to_Harm_Reduction_for_Women_2-1.pdf.
- ⁶⁷ FHI360, The nexus of gender and HIV among people who inject drugs in Kenya, 2016,
- https://www.fhi360.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/resource-linkages-kenya-pwid-gender-analysis-2016.pdf.
- ⁶⁸ Haneefa T. Saleem et al, Structural, everyday, and symbolic violence and the heightened vulnerability to HIV of women who use drugs in Tanzania, SSM Qualitative Research in Health, 1 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmqr.2021.100010; Happy Assan, Happy's story, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and

Lona Burger (eds.), The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200026.

- ⁶⁹ Wilson Box, The increase in women who use drugs in Zimbabwe, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200020.
- ⁷⁰ ARASA, 'Don't treat us as outsiders': drug policy and the lived experiences of people who use drugs in Southern Africa, 2019, https://idpc.net/publications/2019/07/don-t-treat-us-as-outsiders.
- ⁷¹ MainLine, Women who use drugs in Kenya, the needs of female drug users on the Kenyan coast, 2016, https://idpc.net/publications/2016/04/women-who-use-drugs-in-kenya.
- ⁷² Harm Reduction International and SANPUD, Barriers to harm reduction among women who use drugs: Experiences from Ethekwni (Durban), South Africa, 2020, https://hri.global/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Barriers_to_Harm_Reduction_for_Women_2-1.pdf.
- ⁷³ Human Rights Watch, 'Treat us like human beings': Discrimination against sex workers, sexual and gender minorities, and people who use drugs in Tanzania, 2013, https://www.hrw.org/reports/tanzania0613webwcover_0.pdf.
- 74 Ibid.
- ⁷⁵ Happy Assan, Happy's story, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200026.
- ⁷⁶ Wilson Box, The increase in women who use drugs in Zimbabwe, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200020; ARASA, 'Don't treat us as outsiders': drug policy and the lived experiences of people who use drugs in Southern Africa, 2019, https://idpc.net/publications/2019/07/don-t-treat-us-as-outsiders.
- ⁷⁷ UNODC, 'Were you really raped, or did you just not get paid?', A needs assessment of women who use drugs in four cities in South Africa, 2019, https://www.unodc.org/documents/southernafrica//Publications/Health/UNODC_WWUD_506_web1.pdf; Harm Reduction International and SANPUD, Barriers to harm reduction among women who use drugs: Experiences from Ethekwni (Durban), South Africa, 2020, https://hri.global/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Barriers_to_Harm_Reduction_for_Women_2-1.pdf.
- ⁷⁸ FHI360, The nexus of gender and HIV among people who inject drugs in Kenya, 2016,
- https://www.fhi360.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/resource-linkages-kenya-pwid-gender-analysis-2016.pdf.
- ⁷⁹ UNODC, 'Were you really raped, or did you just not get paid?', A needs assessment of women who use drugs in four cities in South Africa, 2019, https://www.unodc.org/documents/southernafrica//Publications/Health/UNODC_WWUD_506_web1.pdf; FHI360, The nexus of gender and HIV among people who inject drugs in Kenya, 2016, https://www.fhi360.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/resource-linkages-kenya-pwid-gender-analysis-2016.pdf.
- ⁸⁰ Harm Reduction International and SANPUD, Barriers to harm reduction among women who use drugs: Experiences from Ethekwni (Durban), South Africa, 2020, https://hri.global/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Barriers_to_Harm_Reduction_for_Women_2-1.pdf.
- ⁸¹ Haneefa T. Saleem et al, Structural, everyday, and symbolic violence and the heightened vulnerability to HIV of women who use drugs in Tanzania, SSM Qualitative Research in Health, 1 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmqr.2021.100010.
- 82 Bronwyn Myers, Tara Carney and Wendee M. Wechsberg, 'Not on the agenda': a qualitative study of influences on health services use among poor young women who use drugs in Cape Town, South Africa, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 30, (2016), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2015.12.019.
- ⁸³ Fatma Jeneby et al, Best practices in reaching 'hidden' populations and harm reduction service provision, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020,
- https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200030/full/html.
- ⁸⁴ Kasia Malinowska and Olga Rychkova, The impact of drug policy on women, Open Society Foundations, May 2015,
- https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/publications/impact-drug-policy-women#publications_download; UNODC, Regional webinar on police response to gender-based violence towards women who use drugs, 22 June 2022, https://www.unodc.org/rpanc/en/Sub-programme-3/regional-webinar-on-police-response-to-gender-based-violence-towards-women-who-use-drugs.html.
- 85 See discussion in UNODC, World Drug Report 2018, Women and drugs, https://www.unodc.org/wdr2018/prelaunch/WDR18_Booklet_5_WOMEN.pdf.
- ⁸⁶ Cecilia Farfán-Méndez, Women's involvement in organised crime and drug trafficking: A comparative analysis of the Sinaloa and Yamaguchi-gumi organisations, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200022/full/html.
- ⁸⁷ Annette Hübschle, Of bogus hunters, queenpins and mules: the varied roles of women in transnational organized crime in Southern Africa, *Trends in Organised Crime*, 17 (2014), https://pure.mpg.de/rest/items/item_1838326/component/file_2169923/content; Cecilia Farfán-Méndez, Women's involvement in organised crime and drug trafficking: A comparative analysis of the Sinaloa and Yamaguchi-gumi organisations, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200022/full/html.
- 88 UNODC, World Drug Report 2018, Women and drugs, https://www.unodc.org/wdr2018/prelaunch/WDR18_Booklet_5_WOMEN.pdf.
 89 Ibid.
- ⁹⁰ See, for example, Naomi van Stapele, Gangs in Kenya: Work, manhood and security, in David C. Brotherton and Rafael Gude (eds.), *Routledge International Handbook of Critical Gang Studies*, 2021, https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429462443; Lisa Wegner et al, Meaning and purpose in the occupations of gang-involved young men in Cape Town, *South African Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 46, 1 (2016), https://dx.doi.org/10.17159/2310-3833/2016/v46n1a11.
- ⁹¹ Annette Hübschle, Of bogus hunters, queenpins and mules: the varied roles of women in transnational organized crime in Southern Africa, *Trends in Organised Crime*, 17 (2014), https://pure.mpg.de/rest/items/item_1838326/component/file_2169923/content; Lee Rondganger, The rise and fall of Durban's drugs gang 'godmother', IOL, 30 October 2020, https://www.iol.co.za/dailynews/news/the-rise-and-fall-of-durbans-drugs-gang-godmother-c3fba33a-bf4b-4d17-948c-186167bacd18.
- ⁹² Mark Shaw and Luke Lee Skywalker, Gangs, violence and the role of women and girls: Emerging themes and policy and programme options drawn from interviews with female gang members in Cape Town, GI-TOC, March 2017, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/gangs-violence-and-the-role-of-women-and-girls-cape-town/.
- ⁹³ Alastair Nelson, A triangle of vulnerability: Changing patterns of illicit trafficking off the Swahili coast, GI-TOC, June 2020, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/triangle-vulnerability-swahili-coast/.
- ⁹⁴ Wilson Box, The increase in women who use drugs in Zimbabwe, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200020.
- 95 Godfrey Maringira and Tyanai Masiya, Persistence of youth gang violence in South Africa, The African Review, 45, 1 (2018), 164–179.

- ⁹⁶ Nokonwaba Z. Mnguni and Mahlogonolo S. Thobane, Factors contributing to women being used as drug mules: A phenomenological study of female offenders incarcerated at the Johannesburg and Kgoši Mampuru II Correctional Centres in South Africa, *Cogent Social Sciences*, 8, 1 (2022), https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/23311886.2022.2048466.
- ⁹⁷ OHCHR, Joint civil society submission, The impact of drug policies on the human rights of lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans and intersex people, 18 May 2018, https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/DrugProblem/HRC39/GlobalActionGayMenHealthRights.pdf.
- ⁹⁸ UNDP, Situation analysis of substance use among LGBT communities in Thailand, 2021, https://www.aidsdatahub.org/sites/default/files/resource/undp-th-situation-analysis-lgbt-report-2021.pdf; See Avert, Be in the know, Transgender people, HIV and AIDS, https://www.avert.org/professionals/hiv-social-issues/key-affected-populations/transgender.
- 99 Jay Jackson, On queerness and drugs, Volteface, 23 December 2021, https://volteface.me/lgbt-drug-use/.
- ¹⁰⁰ A Müller and K Daskilewicz, Are we doing alright? Realities of violence, mental health, and access to health care related to sexual orientation and gender identity and expression in East and Southern Africa, August 2019, https://equal-eyes.org/database/2019/8/10/realities-of-violence-mental-health-and-access-to-healthcare-sexual-orientation-and-gender-identity.
- ¹⁰¹ As defined in the SADC regional strategy for HIV prevention, treatment and care and sexual and reproductive health and rights among key populations, https://www.sadc.int/files/2715/3060/7629/SADC-regional-strategy-hiv-srhr-key-pops_FINAL.pdf.
- ¹⁰² Harry Jib, Arjee Restar and Chris Beyrer, Overview of the epidemiological conditions of HIV among key populations in Africa, *Journal of the International AIDS Society*, 24, S3 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1002/jia2.25716.
- ¹⁰⁴ See: https://76crimes.com/76-countries-where-homosexuality-is-illegal/.
- ¹⁰⁵ Anthony Langat, Criminalization and stigma limit LGBTQ access to health care in Africa, DevEx, 5 May 2021, https://www.devex.com/news/criminalization-and-stigma-limit-lgbtq-access-to-health-care-in-africa-99725.

https://www.devex.com/news/criminalization-and-stigma-limit-lgbtq-access-to-health-care-in-africa-99725

- ¹⁰⁷ See, for example, MAINline, Young, wild and... free? Change story: South Africa Introducing harm reduction support services for young key populations in Durban, South Africa, 2021, https://aidsfonds.org/assets/resource/file/0385_YWF%20BTG%20South%20Africa_2.pdf; and UNAIDS, Pioneers of the harm reduction response in Uganda, 7 May 2021, https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/featurestories/2021/may/20210507_pioneers-harm-reduction-uganda.
- 108 Richard Burns, How the drug war is a tool to criminalize LGBTQ+ people, Filter, 1 June 2020, https://filtermag.org/drug-war-lgbtq-rights/.
- 109 SADC regional strategy for HIV prevention, treatment and care and sexual and reproductive health and rights among key populations, see:
- https://healtheducationresources.unesco.org/library/documents/regional-strategy-hiv-prevention-treatment-and-care-and-sexual-and-reproductive.
- ¹¹⁰ A Müller and K Daskilewicz, Are we doing alright? Realities of violence, mental health, and access to health care related to sexual orientation and gender identity and expression in East and Southern Africa, August 2019, https://equal-eyes.org/database/2019/8/10/realities-of-violence-mental-health-and-access-to-healthcare-sexual-orientation-and-gender-identity.
- 111 SADC regional strategy for HIV prevention, treatment and care and sexual and reproductive health and rights among key populations, see:
- https://healtheducationresources.unesco.org/library/documents/regional-strategy-hiv-prevention-treatment-and-care-and-sexual-and-reproductive.

 112 Human Rights Watch, 'If we don't get services, we will die', Tanzania's anti-LGBT crackdown and the right to health, 2020,
- https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_ndf/tanzania0220_web_0.ndf
- $https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/tanzania0220_web_0.pdf.$
- ¹¹³ Human Rights Watch, 'Treat us like human beings': Discrimination against sex workers, sexual and gender minorities, and people who use drugs in Tanzania, 2013, https://www.hrw.org/reports/tanzania0613webwcover_0.pdf.
- ¹¹⁴ See discussion of the experience of transgender people in Namibia and Lesotho in: Southern Africa Litigation Centre, Laws and policies affecting transgender persons in Southern Africa, 2016, https://www.southernafricalitigationcentre.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Transgender-Rights-Booklet.pdf.
- 115 Human Rights Watch, The issue is violence: attacks on LGBT people on Kenya's coast, 2015, available at https://www.loc.gov/item/2016440035/.
- ¹¹⁶ See World Prison Brief, https://www.prisonstudies.org/map/africa.
- 117 Penal Reform International, Global Prison Trends 2022, https://cdn.penalreform.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/GPT2022.pdf.
- 118 OHCHR, A/HRC/47/40: Arbitrary detention relating to drug policies Study of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, May 2021,
- https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/thematic-reports/ahrc4740-arbitrary-detention-relating-drug-policies-study-working-group.
- 119 UNODC, World Drug Report 2018, Women and drugs, https://www.unodc.org/wdr2018/en/women-and-drugs.html.
- 120 OHCHR, A/HRC/47/40: Arbitrary detention relating to drug policies Study of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, May 2021,
- https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/thematic-reports/ahrc4740-arbitrary-detention-relating-drug-policies-study-working-group.
- ¹²¹ Mary C. K. Chepkonga, Women, drug policy and the Kenyan prison system, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200018/full/html.
- 122 See, for example, Teresa García Castro, Clean start: Creating second chances for women and girls in Kenya, Gender and drug policy: Exploring innovative approaches to drug policy and incarceration, November 2020, https://idpc.net/publications/2020/10/clean-start-creating-second-chances-for-women-and-girls-in-kenya; Mary C. K. Chepkonga, Women, drug policy and the Kenyan prison system, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle.* Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-920200018/full/html.
- ¹²³ OHCHR, A/HRC/47/40: Arbitrary detention relating to drug policies Study of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, May 2021, https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/thematic-reports/ahrc4740-arbitrary-detention-relating-drug-policies-study-working-group.
- 124 UNODC, United Nations System Common Position on Incarceration, April 2021, https://www.unodc.org/res/justice-and-prison-reform/nelsonmandelarules-GoF/UN System Common Position on Incarceration.pdf.
- ¹²⁵ African Union, African Union Plan of Action on Drug Control 2019–2023, https://au.int/sites/default/files/newsevents/reports/36768-rp-aupa_on_drug_control_2019-2023_final_with_foreword_-_english_.pdf.
- ¹²⁶ OHCHR, Women's rights must be central in drug policies, say UN experts at the Commission on Narcotics in Drugs, 13 March 2019, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24330&LangID=E.
- ¹²⁷ See discussion of the socio-economic challenges facing women incarcerated in Kenya: Teresa García Castro, Clean start: Creating second chances for women and girls in Kenya, Gender and drug policy: Exploring innovative approaches to drug policy and incarceration, November 2020, https://idpc.net/publications/2020/10/clean-start-creating-second-chances-for-women-and-girls-in-kenya.
- 128 Julia Buxton, Women as actors in the drug economy, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200021/full/html.

- ¹²⁹ Nirmala Pillay, Dzimbabwe Chimbga and Marie Claire Van Hout, Gender inequality, health rights, and HIV/AIDS among women prisoners in Zimbabwe, *Health and Human Rights Journal*, 23, 1 (2021). https://www.hhrjournal.org/2021/06/gender-inequality-health-rights-and-hiv-aids-among-women-prisoners-in-zimbabwe/; Rosemary Mhlanga-Gunda et al, Prison conditions and standards of health care for women and their children incarcerated in Zimbabwean prisons, *International Journal of Prisoner Health*, 16, 3 (2020), https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPH-11-2019-0063.
- ¹³⁰ Report of the Special Rapporteur on Prisons and Conditions of Detention in Africa, Presented by Hon. Commissioner Med S.K Kaggwa, at the 52nd Ordinary Session of the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights, Yamoussoukro, Côte d'Ivoire 9–22 October 2012, https://www.achpr.org/sessions/intersession?id=144.
- ¹³¹ Nirmala Pillay, Dzimbabwe Chimbga and Marie Claire Van Hout, Gender inequality, health rights, and HIV/AIDS among women prisoners in Zimbabwe, *Health and Human Rights Journal*, 23, 1 (2021), https://www.hhrjournal.org/2021/06/gender-inequality-health-rights-and-hiv-aids-among-women-prisoners-in-zimbabwe/; Luis Gadama et al, 'Prison facilities were not built with a woman in mind': an exploratory multi-stakeholder study on women's situation in Malawi prisons, *International Journal of Prisoner Health*, 16, 3 (2020), https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPH-12-2019-0069.
- ¹³² Marie Claire Van Hout and Rosemary Mhlanga-Gunda, Contemporary women prisoners health experiences, unique prison health care needs and health care outcomes in sub–Saharan Africa: a scoping review of extant literature, *BMC International Health and Human Rights*, 18 (2018), https://doi.org/10.1186/s12914-018-0170-6.
- ¹³³ Amnesty International, Madagascar: Unjustified, excessive and prolonged pre-trial detention keeps thousands in life-threatening prison conditions, 23 October 2018, https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/10/madagascar-pretrial-detention-life-threatening-prison-conditions/.
- 134 Centro de Integridade Pública, Journalistic investigation: Sexual exploitation of prisoners at the Ndlavela Women's Prison, 2021, https://www.cipmoz.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Sexual-Exploitation-1.pdf.
- ¹³⁵ UNODC, United Nations System Common Position on Incarceration, April 2021, https://www.unodc.org/res/justice-and-prison-reform/nelsonmandelarules-GoF/UN System Common Position on Incarceration.pdf.
- ¹³⁶ Harm Reduction International and SANPUD, Barriers to harm reduction among women who use drugs: Experiences from Ethekwni (Durban), South Africa, 2020, https://hri.global/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Barriers to Harm Reduction for Women 2-1.pdf.
- ¹³⁷ Marie Nougier, Improving drug policy metrics and advancements in measuring gender-based drug policy outcomes, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200034/full/html.
- ¹³⁸ Gitau Mburu et al, 'Who has ever loved a drug addict? It's a lie. They think a "teja" is as bad person': multiple stigmas faced by women who inject drugs in coastal Kenya, *Harm Reduction Journal*, 15 (2018), https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-018-0235-9.
- ¹³⁹ Catherine Mwangi et al, Assessment of retrospective and current substance use in women who inject drugs in low-income urban settings in Kenya, Journal of Alcoholism & Drug Dependence, 2019, https://www.longdom.org/abstract/assessment-of-retrospective-and-current-substance-use-in-women-who-inject-drugs-in-lowincome-urban-settings-in-kenya-31853.html.
- Bronwyn Myers, Tara Carney and Wendee M. Wechsberg, 'Not on the agenda': a qualitative study of influences on health services use among poor young women who use drugs in Cape Town, South Africa, *International Journal of Drug Policy*, 30, (2016), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2015.12.019.
 Annette Hübschle, Of bogus hunters, queenpins and mules: the varied roles of women in transnational organized crime in Southern Africa, *Trends in Organised Crime*, 17 (2014), https://pure.mpg.de/rest/items/item_1838326/component/file_2169923/content.
- ¹⁴² Julia Buxton, Women as actors in the drug economy, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200021/full/html. ¹⁴³ UNODC, World Drug Report 2018, https://www.unodc.org/wdr2018/.
- ¹⁴⁴ Commission on Narcotic Drugs, Expert Consultation on improving drug statistics and strengthening the Annual Report Questionnaire (ARQ), 29–31 January 2018, UNODC, https://www.unodc.org/documents/commissions/CND_CND_Sessions/CND_61/E_CN7_2018_CRP2_V1800883.pdf.
- 145 UNODC, World Drug Report 2021, Methodological Annex, 2021, https://www.unodc.org/res/wdr2021/field/WDR-2021-Methodology.pdf.
- ¹⁴⁶ Barrot H. Lambdin et. al, Identifying programmatic gaps: Inequities in harm reduction service utilization among male and female drug users in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania, *PLOS One* 8, 6 (2013). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0067062.
- ¹⁴⁷ Lucia Bird, Domestic drug consumption in Ghana: An under-reported phenomenon, GI-TOC, July 2019, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/drug-policyghana/.
- ¹⁴⁸ Marie Nougier, Improving drug policy metrics and advancements in measuring gender-based drug policy outcomes, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200034/full/html.
- ¹⁴⁹ UN Women, A gender perspective on the impact of drug use, the drug trade, and drug control regimes, July 2014,
- $https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/Contributions/UN/Gender_and_Drugs_-_UN_Women_Policy_Brief.pdf.$
- ¹⁵⁰ The three international drug control conventions are the Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs of 1961, as amended by the 1972 Protocol; the Convention on Psychotropic Substances of 1971; and the United Nations Convention against Illicit Traffic in Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances of 1988.
- ¹⁵¹ OHCHR, Study on arbitrary detention relating to drug policies, May 2021, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Detention/Pages/Detention-and-drug-policies.aspx; Marie Nougier, Improving drug policy metrics and advancements in measuring gender-based drug policy outcomes, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle*. Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200034/full/html.
- These include resolutions from the UN Human Rights Council and recommendations from bodies such as the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and CEDAW, which has published recommendations on the excessive use of incarceration against women for drug offences and the discrimination faced by women who use drugs in seeking access to health and harm reduction services. See Marie Nougier, Improving drug policy metrics and advancements in measuring gender-based drug policy outcomes, in Julia Buxton, Giavana Margo and Lona Burger (eds.), *The Impact of Global Drug Policy on Women: Shifting the Needle.* Emerald Publishing Limited, 2020, https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/978-1-83982-882-920200034/full/html.
- ¹⁵³ See UNODC Political Declaration and Plan of Action on International Cooperation towards and Integrated and Balanced Strategy to Counter the World Drug Problem, 2009, https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/commissions/CND/Political_Declarations/Political-Declarations_2009-Declaration.html.
- ¹⁵⁴ Julia Kensy et al, Drug policy and women: Addressing the negative consequences of harmful drug control, International Drug Policy Constortium, 2015, https://www.drugsandalcohol.ie/18881/1/Drug-policy-and-women-Addressing-the-consequences-of-control.pdf.
- ¹⁵⁵ UNODC, Outcome document of the 2016 United Nations General Assembly Special Session on the world drug problem, 2016, https://www.unodc.org/documents/postungass2016/outcome/V1603301-E.pdf.
- ¹⁵⁶ African Union, African Union Plan of Action on Drug Control 2019–2023, https://au.int/sites/default/files/newsevents/reports/36768-rp-aupa_on_drug_control_2019-2023_final_with_foreword_-english_.pdf.
- 157 East African Community, Regional policy on prevention, management and control of alcohol, drugs and other substance use, February 2019.

¹⁵⁸ Penal Reform International and the International Drug Policy Consortium, Gender-sensitive drug policies for women, 4 August 2021, https://idpc.net/publications/2021/08/10-point-plan-gender-sensitive-drug-policies-for-women.

159 Kasia Malinowska and Olga Rychkova, The impact of drug policy on women, Open Society Foundations, May 2015,

https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/publications/impact-drug-policy-women#publications_download.

¹⁶⁰ Ibid; UNODC Political Declaration and Plan of Action on International Cooperation towards and Integrated and Balanced Strategy to Counter the World Drug Problem, 2009, https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/commissions/CND/Political_Declarations/Political-Declarations_2009-Declaration.html.

¹⁶¹ Kasia Malinowska and Olga Rychkova, The impact of drug policy on women, Open Society Foundations, May 2015,

 $https://www.opensociety foundations.org/publications/impact-drug-policy-women \# publications_download.$

162 Ibid.

163 Ibid.

¹⁶⁴ Penal Reform International and the International Drug Policy Consortium, Gender-sensitive drug policies for women, 4 August 2021, https://idpc.net/publications/2021/08/10-point-plan-gender-sensitive-drug-policies-for-women; Kasia Malinowska and Olga Rychkova, The impact of drug policy on women, Open Society Foundations, May 2015, https://www.opensocietyfoundations.org/publications/impact-drug-policy-women#publications_download.

165 Ibid.



The Eastern & Southern Africa Commission on Drugs

Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime secretariat@esacd.org





